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again refused this invitation; Peru and Brazil were reported to have
signified that they were content to leave the matter in the hands of
the Neutral Commission; while Chile was ready to join the Commis-
sion only on the condition that the other three states also took part.
The failure of the Neutral Commission and the four neighbouring
states to come to an arrangement for co-operation at this stage was
responsible for much of the wasted effort that was expended during
the following months in endeavouring to persuade Bolivia and Para-
guay to settle their differences by peaceful means.
The fighting which took place in the Chaco in June 1932 marked the
opening of a conflict which was to give rise to the first declaration of
war since the close of the General War of 1914-18, and which was to
continue, with only an occasional temporary respite, down to the
time of writing.  For over two years these two minor states, whose
combined population was only about 4,000,000,1 were able to set
world opinion at defiance and to resist the moral suasion exercised by
their fellow American countries (including the United States) and by
the Council of the League of Nations: an unedifying spectacle which
would no doubt have attracted more attention if the situation in the
Far East had not already provided ample illustration of the ineffec-
tiveness of moral pressure upon states which disregarded their treaty
obligations not to resort to war.  The attitude of the two states to-
wards each of the numerous proposals for a settlement of the dispute
which were presented to them during this period was naturally
influenced to a certain extent by the military situation at the time—
not always in the sense that the Government whose forces were
suffering reverses at any given moment was more likely to agree to
pacific means of settlement than the Government whose forces
appeared to be gaining the upper hand, since considerations of pres-
tige were apt to make the temporarily defeated state reluctant to
cease fighting until it had scored a success in its turn and had thus
wiped out what it felt to be a stain upon its national honour. It may,
therefore, be convenient to give a brief account of the military opera-
tions before going on to describe the unavailing efforts of mediators
to find a basis on which both belligerents would agree to lay down
their arms.
The scope of the operations was restricted by the nature of the ter-
rain and by the exigencies of the climate. Many of the smaller forts
and outposts changed hands several times, and there were certain key
positions the possession of which was fiercely contested; but for the
1 The population of Paraguay was about 1,000,000 and that of Bolivia about
3,000,000.

